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COUNCIL MESSAGE

LEADERSHIP
BY RON MESSER 

Leadership. What is it? Why is it important? There are many definitions, books, college courses, and seminars on this 
multifaceted concept. Having studied it in graduate school, the military, and my business career, I now have the privilege 
to be part of it first hand here in Montgomery.  

So what is it?  The definition I often use is contained in the 6 E’s leadership model.

Envision  Scanning the environment and looking 5 or more years into the future and where you want your purpose  
(i.e. city) to be. For example, our successful Montgomery Quarter is part of a vision conceived over 5 years ago.

Enroll  Getting the organization and community to participate, input and help develop the vision and the goals and 
strategies to achieve that vision. Our community survey, numerous open houses, open council meetings, and citizen 
staffed commissions are essential to this process.

Energize  Providing positive support and feedback. Developing a winning and constantly improving team culture.  
Having open and honest communication. Building trust. Our city volunteers and employees are an excellent example of 
this culture having won a fifth consecutive best workplace award in 2023. Our 5 written values guide how we act and 
treat each other.

Engage  Working with the entire organization and network to achieve goals, remove barriers, and adjust work to  
meet the changing environment and needs. It’s getting your hands dirty and doing the detailed work. Our 6 goals, 
strategies, and action plans that support them, show the level of detail 
needed for success.

Educate  Providing clear, concise communication along with training 
and the skill development needed to achieve goals. One of our 
strategies provides our employees with the training and knowledge 
they need for now and the future. Our monthly Montgomery Bulletin, 
website, and social media are excellent resources for keeping our 
citizens and community informed.

Execute  Doing the work. Revising, adjusting, learning, staying in touch 
at all levels. Continuous improvement. Our 11 commissions with over 70 
citizens, our 6 committees, and our 2 council meetings each month are 
open meetings that help us stay in-touch and actively looking for ways 
to support and improve.  

In addition to those 6 E’s, there’s another integral part 
of leadership. It’s doing the right thing. On December 
8 last year, we had our city’s first menorah lighting that 
was held in city hall. Some speculated that we would only 
have a dozen or so of attendees. Some thought maybe 
30-40. Well, we had standing room only with over 50 
people celebrating Hanukah with songs and prayers.  
A new tradition was started. Now that’s leadership.

Our city’s mission statement is: “Working together to 
strengthen our premier community.” Key words are 
“together” and “strengthen”. With leadership at all levels 
we will continue to make Montgomery great for now and 
future generations.
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	 Mayor	 Vice Mayor	 Member	 Member	 Member 	 Member	 Member
	 Ron Messer	 Sasha Naiman	 Lee Ann Bissmeyer 	 Chris Dobrozsi	 Craig Margolis	 Catherine Mills-Reynolds	 Ken Suer

COUNCIL MEMBERS

COUNCIL CORNER

JANUARY 17, 2024 WORK SESSION
Montgomery City Council met in its regular monthly Work Session on Wednesday, January 17, 2024, at  
City Hall. Meetings begin at 6:00 p.m., with public comment welcomed on each item before City Council.

Pending Legislation
No Pending Legislation

New Legislation
No New Legislation

RECENT COUNCIL ACTION
Approved Legislation

December 20, 2023
ORDINANCE 16 2023
An Ordinance To Modify Appropriations for Current Expenses and Other Expenditures of the City of Montgomery, State of 
Ohio, During the Fiscal Year Ending December 31, 2023 (passed 5-yea, 1-recuse, 1-absent)

January 3, 2024 
RESOLUTION 1 2024
A Resolution Authorizing The City Manager To Enter Into A Contract With Ford Development Corporation to construct the 
Montgomery Road Sidewalk Addition (#9840-#10040 Montgomery Road) (passed 6-yea, 1-absent)

RESOLUTION 2 2024
A Resolution Authorizing The City Manager To Enter into a Contract with Bansal Construction, Inc. to complete the 
Montgomery Road Traffic Signal Improvements (North System) Project (passed 6-yea, 1-absent)

RESOLUTION 3 2024
A Resolution Authorizing the City Manager to enter into a contract with Penn Care Incorporated for the purchase of a 2024 
Braun E450 Chief XL Type III Ambulance (passed 6-yea, 1-absent)

RESOLUTION 4 2024
A Resolution Authorizing an Amendment to The Current Contract with Donnellon, Donnellon and Miller for Legal Services 
to The City of Montgomery (passed 6-yea, 1-absent)

These pieces of approved legislation can be reviewed on the City’s website at www.montgomeryohio.gov or in the Safety 
Center vestibule at 10150 Montgomery Road, Montgomery Ohio 45242. 
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Reminder that Individual income taxes are due April 15th, 2024. 
City residents can now download tax forms, file City tax returns, and make payments online at www.ritaohio.com.

FastFile  Use this option to file your taxes without setting up an account.

MyAccount  Use this option to register your account so you can access all 
payments and filings made through RITA. You can also use this link to file  
your return and send emails to RITA.

FastPay  Use this link to make payments on your account. No login  
or password is required. 

If assistance is needed with filing, RITA’s taxpayer support is available at 1-800-860-7482. City residents may also 
contact the City of Montgomery Tax Department at 513-792-8333 with any additional questions or concerns. 

Individual tax returns filed by mail can be sent to the following addresses:

Without Payment
RITA

PO Box 94801
Cleveland, Ohio 44101-4801 

With Payment
RITA

PO Box 6600
Cleveland, Ohio 44101-2004

Refund
RITA

PO Box 89409
Cleveland, Ohio 44101-6409

Any tax returns sent to the City Municipal Building will be forwarded to RITA. 
Please see RITA’s website for more information at www.ritaohio.com. 

Tax Season is a favorite time of year for scammers.  
For more information on how to protect yourself, see page 10 for advice from Montgomery Police.

January saw the launch of the Montgomery Citizens’ 
Leadership Academy (MCLA). This year, 25 people  
are taking the 10-week journey from resident to  
engaged citizen. The first three sessions featured:

We Are Montgomery!
The opening session at Terwilliger Lodge introduced the 
10-week course and served as a get-to-know-you evening. 
MCLA students learned what to expect during the class 
and met City Council Members and City Staff.

The Art of Connection
MCLA’s second session was held at Twin Lakes North 
Campus Clubhouse, allowing students to learn more 
about the senior living community. The session also 
featured Braver Angels, who discussed polarization in 
the United States. The non-profit’s mission is to “Bring 

Americans together to bridge the partisan divide and 
strengthen our democratic republic.”

Montgomery, Our Town USA 
City Council Chambers was the site of the third session. 
In this class, MCLA participants learn the structure of 
Montgomery City government, the City’s mission, and its 
operating philosophy. This session also features a mock 
City Council meeting. The MCLA class fills the roles of 
Council members, Mayor, and City Staff.

You can follow the 2024 MCLA Class on Montgomery’s 
Facebook page. Each Friday, we will post what the 
Thursday session was about. If you want to join the 
2025 class, contact Amy Frederick at 513-792-8358 or 
afrederick@montgomeryohio.gov.

LEADERSHIP ACADEMY KICKS OFF NEW YEAR
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• 	Place yard waste on the opposite side of the driveway 
from regular trash. Leave the lids off cans containing 
yard waste. Freezing conditions seal the lids, which does 
not allow for easy removal of yard waste. No plastic 
bags will be accepted.

• 	Place your cans, bags or bundles at the curb no  
earlier than 5:00 p.m. the night before your pickup  
and remove your containers by 9:00 p.m. the day of 
your pickup.

• 	Brush should be bundled in sizes up to 4 feet in length 
and 2 feet in diameter. The material should be fastened 
with cotton twine (No wire or plastic ties, please).

•	 Limbs must be cut into 4-foot lengths and no larger 
than 6 inches in diameter.

Please see the City’s website for more information 
montgomeryohio.gov

PARK SHELTER RESERVATIONS 
OPEN MARCH 1
Enjoy your next outdoor event in one of Montgomery’s 
Park Shelters. Reservations are available on Friday, March 1. 
Reservation requests end October 31.

Park shelter reservations may be made online or in person 
at City Hall. Reservations are not available over the phone.

Reservations are only available to Montgomery residents, 
businesses, and employees of Montgomery businesses.  
Non-residents may use the shelters on a first-come,  
first-served basis as long as there is no reservation. A  
reservation list is posted each week at every park shelter.

For more information, please call City Hall at 513-891-2424. 
Reservations can be made online at montgomeryohio.gov/
shelter-and-lodge-reservations.

Beginning Monday, March 4, weekly yard waste collection 
will resume at no charge for all one and two-family 
residential homes.

The program limits collection to three bags, cans, 
or bundles at each residence (or one 90-gallon yard 
waste toter). Additional bags, cans, or bundles require 
one $4.00 Rumpke waste sticker per item. Additional 
90-gallon toters will require three stickers each after the 
first toter. Stickers are available at Montgomery City Hall 
during regular business hours.

•	 Loosely place yard waste in trash cans or in paper yard 
waste bags, which are commonly available at grocery 
or hardware stores. Do not place bags in the curb 
lane on the street. If the material is being placed in a 
garbage can or toter, please label it as “yard waste,” so 
it is not inadvertently collected as trash. Do not dispose 
of plants in plastic planter tubs; separate plants for yard 
waste and plastic for recycling.

YARD WASTE COLLECTION RESUMES MARCH 4
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OUR VOLUNTEERS SHINE!
Thanks to our volunteers 
who helped us with Holiday 
Decoration Take Down on 
Thursday, January 4. We are 
so grateful for their hard work 
packing and storing the holiday 
decorations!

February 14-20 is Random  
Act of Kindness Week. 
It celebrates all the ways we  
can positively influence each 
other’s lives. If you want 
ideas, check out our Volunteer 
Page www.montgomeryohio.
gov/volunteer for volunteer 
opportunities in our area. Also, 
participate in our Volunteer  
Family Challenge for lots of  
ideas to give back to our 
Montgomery community!

Looking for an activity your whole family will enjoy? 
Try volunteering. Get your entire family involved in the 
Montgomery Family Challenge. The City of Montgomery is 
challenging families to give back and get the whole family 
involved, and it could be worth a pass to the Community 
Pool this summer.

Here’s how the Montgomery Family Challenge works:

•	 Choose from our list of 12 challenges at 
montgomeryohio.gov

	 Challenges include donating toys and food,  
giving an unexpected gift, or completing a random  
act of kindness.

•	 Work as a family to complete your challenges. The more 
challenges you complete, the more raffle tickets  
you will get for our pool pass drawing.

4 Completed challenges = 1 raffle ticket

8 Completed Challenges = 2 raffle tickets

12 Completed Challenges = 3 raffle tickets

Challenge cards with activities, instructions, and 
information are available at montgomeryohio.gov and 
City Hall. For more information, contact Wendy Grethel at 
wgrethel@montgomeryohio.gov or call 513-891-2424.

GET YOUR ENTIRE FAMILY INVOLVED  
IN THE KINDNESS CHALLENGE

A BIG thanks to Carol Martin, our faithful front desk 
volunteer, and to our other volunteers who watch the City 
Hall Front Desk! These volunteers keep City Hall open 
when city staff gather for training and meetings.

The 
 challenge  ends  March 31  at 4:30 pm.
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mental health topics, and many providers 
will be on hand to answer questions and 
supply information. 

Look for more information to follow 
in upcoming Bulletins and on the City 
website at www.montgomeryohio.gov/
mental-health/

SAVE THE DATE  
FOR A MENTAL HEALTH FAIR PLANNED FOR SATURDAY, APRIL 6

The City of Montgomery, in partnership with Twin Lakes 
Life Enriching Communities, will hold a Mental Health Fair 
on Saturday, April 6, from 9:00 a.m. to noon at the Twin 
Lakes Davies Center located at 9840 Montgomery Road.

The City of Montgomery understands that mental health 
and wellness are essential topics for our residents 
and families. We want to connect you with important 
information and resources.

As a result of the great success of the Mental Health Fair 
held in 2023, the City is planning its 2nd Annual Mental 
Health Fair for 2024. The Fair will feature speakers on vital 

The City of Montgomery is looking for great pictures for the Bulletin and the Annual City Calendar. We want to feature 
more of our residents and families in both publications. We’re looking for photos of your family’s favorite City event, 
park, or special place you like to visit. If you have a special memory you would like to share, please send a picture to 
Amy Frederick at afrederick@montgomeryohio.gov. You may just see your family right here in the Bulletin!

SHARE YOUR FAVORITE PICTURES!

Congratulations to Montgomery Police 
Officer Bob Otte on his retirement.

Bob has spent 27 years in law enforcement, 
including nearly 22 serving the City of 
Montgomery. During his career, Bob served 
as a Resource Officer at Sycamore Junior 
High School, a narcotics investigator with 
the Drug Abuse Reduction Taskforce 
(DART), and an Assistant Commander 

THANK YOU FOR YOUR SERVICE, BOB OTTE
with the Hamilton County SWAT Team. 
Bob also spent six years coordinating 
Montgomery’s Safety Village program  
for children. 

Bob plans to spend time with his family, 
including his grandchildren, and traveling. 

Congratulations, Bob, on your retirement! 
We wish you well on your next adventure.

Doyle Family Kay Family
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As individuals age, the complexity of their health 
often increases, leading to the necessity of multiple 
medications to manage various conditions. While 
these medications are crucial for maintaining and 
improving seniors’ health, ensuring their safety 
becomes paramount. Medication safety for seniors 
is a critical aspect of healthcare that requires careful 
attention and proactive measures.

In addition to 
communication, proper 
labeling and organization 
of medications are crucial.

Many seniors take multiple 
medications at different 
times of the day, which 
can be confusing. Clear 
and legible labeling on 
medication containers, 
along with the use of 
pill organizers, can 
significantly reduce the risk 
of accidental overdose or 
missed doses.

ENSURING MEDICATION 
SAFETY: A VITAL ASPECT  
OF SENIOR HEALTH

One of the primary 
challenges faced by 
seniors is the potential for 
medication interactions. 

As aging bodies metabolize 
drugs differently, the risk 
of adverse reactions or 
side effects increases. It 
is crucial for healthcare 
providers to conduct 
thorough medication 
reviews, considering the 
unique characteristics of 
the senior population. This 
includes assessing potential 
drug interactions, adjusting 
dosages, and, if possible, 
simplifying medication 
regimens to reduce the 
chances of errors.

Another key factor 
in medication safety 
for seniors is proper 
communication. 

Seniors often receive 
prescriptions from multiple 
healthcare providers, 
leading to fragmented 
care. It is imperative 
for seniors to maintain 
an up-to-date list of all 
medications, including 
over-the-counter drugs and 
supplements, and share this 
information with all their 
healthcare providers. This 
enables a comprehensive 
understanding of the 
senior’s medication profile, 
reducing the likelihood of 
conflicting prescriptions.

Furthermore, educating 
seniors and their 
caregivers about potential 
side effects and what to  
do in case of an 
emergency is essential. 

Encouraging open 
communication with 
healthcare providers 
about any concerns or 
unexpected reactions 
fosters a collaborative 
approach to medication 
management.

In conclusion, medication safety for seniors is a multifaceted 
issue that demands a comprehensive and collaborative 
approach from healthcare providers, seniors, and their 
caregivers. By addressing medication interactions, 

improving communication, and promoting education, 
we can enhance the well-being of our senior population 
and ensure they receive the maximum benefits from their 
prescribed medications while minimizing potential risks.
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The City of Montgomery’s Service and Engagement Grant 
is open to all not-for-profit and local service organizations 
with innovative ideas. Organizations with creative 
community projects that benefit or engage Montgomery 
residents should apply.

A maximum of $2,500 may be awarded to any one 
applicant. Past grant recipients include the Montgomery 
Farmers’ Market, You to the Rescue, Operation Give Back, 
and Sycamore Junior High.

We have streamlined the application. For more 
information or to apply, visit montgomeryohio.gov, and 
search “Service and Engagement Grant.” Applications are 
due by 4:00 p.m. on Friday, March 1, 2024.

For more information, contact Matthew Vanderhorst, 
Community and Information Services Director, at 
mvanderhorst@montgomeryohio.gov or 513-792-8323. 

JULY 15-19 
JULY 22-26 JULY 23-26

Pictured: Matthew Vanderhorst, Information and Services 
Director, presents a grant check to Connie Banning of the 
Montgomery Farmers’ Market.
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FOR QUESTIONS
CALL

LISA LORENZ AT
513-792-8317

The City of Montgomery’s Service and Engagement Grant 
is open to all not-for-profit and local service organizations 
with innovative ideas. Organizations with creative 
community projects that benefit or engage Montgomery 
residents should apply.

A maximum of $2,500 may be awarded to any one 
applicant. Past grant recipients include the Montgomery 
Farmers’ Market, You to the Rescue, Operation Give Back, 
and Sycamore Junior High.

We have streamlined the application. For more 
information or to apply, visit montgomeryohio.gov, and 
search “Service and Engagement Grant.” Applications are 
due by 4:00 p.m. on Friday, March 1, 2024.

For more information, contact Matthew Vanderhorst, 
Community and Information Services Director, at 
mvanderhorst@montgomeryohio.gov or 513-792-8323. 

TIME IS RUNNING OUT TO 
APPLY FOR THE SERVICE & 
ENGAGEMENT GRANT
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Another common scam involves scammers posing as  
‘IRS agents’ by phone. The scammers state that the victim 
owes money for past returns and often directs them  
to pay for it with gift cards or cryptocurrency. They  
threaten immediate arrest and try to keep the victim on 
the phone without letting them contact family, friends or 
the police department. 

Four Quick Tips to protect you from scammers

	 File your return as soon as 
possible. Filing early limits the 
amount of time a scammer has 
to file a fraudulent return. 

	 The IRS does NOT accept 
cryptocurrency or gift cards.

	 Don’t give out personal 
information to people who  
call or email you. 

	 If you suspect your identity has been stolen or a 
scammer threatens your arrest, please contact the 
Montgomery Police Department at (513) 985-1600.

Here are six warning signs that someone 
might be trying to steal your identity to file a 
fraudulent return:

	 You get a letter from the IRS 
inquiring about a suspicious tax 
return that you did not file.

	 You can’t e-file your tax return 
because of a duplicate Social  
Security number

	 You get a tax transcript in the mail 
that you did not request.

	 You get an IRS notice that an online account has 
been created in your name.

	 IRS records indicate you received wages or other 
income from an employer you didn’t work for.

	 You’ve been assigned an Employer Identification 
Number but did not request an EIN.

TIPS TO AVOID IDENTITY THEFT AND SCAMS
Tax season is upon us, and the Montgomery Police 
Department wants to remind everyone that scammers 
look forward to it more than you do. They use a variety of 
scams to steal from the government and you. The most 
prevalent scams involve filing fraudulent tax returns. 
This form of identity theft allows criminals to receive tax 
refunds from Uncle Sam using your tax identification 
number. They input fraudulent deductions and income to 
maximize the amount of the return.  
 

1
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Officer Paul Payne was awarded the 2023 
Hamilton County Police Association Award  
for Service.

Since 2001, Paul Payne has served as the school 
resource officer for Sycamore High School and 
previously served as the president of the Ohio 
School Resource Officers Association.

During a banquet in January, the HCPA Board 
presented Paul with the Col. Emil J. Otting 
Service Award. The award recognizes members 

CONGRATULATIONS, OFFICER PAUL PAYNE 
of the Hamilton County Law Enforcement 
for their outstanding job performance that 
exemplifies the goals of the Hamilton County 
Police Association. 

The award recipient, through act or 
accomplishment, must have contributed to  
the HCPA mission of “Cooperation in 
Operation” and positively impacted the  
citizens of Hamilton County, either directly  
or through interaction with other law 
enforcement agencies.
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MONTGOMERY’S  
DRIVE-IN MOVIE THEATER 
You may be streaming most of your 
movies these days, but when it opened 
in 1939, the Montgomery Drive-In 
was the place to be and be seen. The 
Montgomery Drive-in was one of the 
county’s earliest drive-in theaters, with 
one of the area’s widest screens. The 
drive-in was a popular community 
gathering place. Events, such as 
weddings and Easter services, were 
also held there. A large fire damaged 
the drive-in in the summer of 1948, but 
the theater continued to operate until it 
closed in 1971. 

The property was sold after another fire 
damaged the property in the fall of 1975. 

Today, the site is the location 
of Columbia Chevrolet at 9750 
Montgomery Road. 
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Tuesday, April 9
7:00 p.m.
Terwilliger Lodge

Free, Free, Free!

Presented by Aaron Habig, Conservation 
Program Specialist - Hamilton County Soil 
& Water Conservation District

What is a rain garden, and should you 
plant one in your yard? Join us for our 
B&T Talk: Water: Every Drop Matters on 
Tuesday, April 9. Aaron Habig will walk 
you through what a rain garden is, how to 
set one up, and how to maintain it. Aaron will also cover 
general stormwater topics such as what it is, why it is a 
problem, and what residents can do about it.

You’ll also learn about conservation around the house, 
including tips and ideas for residents to conserve more 
natural resources. 

Aaron assists landowners with drainage and erosion 
issues and is responsible for ensuring compliance with the 
Hamilton County Earthwork Regulations by performing 
site inspections. recycling, etc.

Space is limited to 75 attendees. RSVP is required at 
montgomeryohio.gov or call City Hall at 513-891-2424.

The Beautification and Tree Commission is looking for 
a wide range of traditional, unique, well-established, or 
newly planted gardens for our garden tour.

Our annual tour is Sunday, June 23 from 2 - 6 pm.  
Contact Darla Hall darlahall16@gmail.com for questions  
or to have your home landscaping on the tour.

On Sunday, March 17 at 7:00 PM, the Blue Ash/
Montgomery Symphony Orchestra will present “From 
the Top XII”, featuring winners of the Jack and Lucille 
Wonnell Memorial Young Artist Concerto Competition, 
with Suzanne Bona, heard on WGUC. The Orchestra will 
also play additional works. The concert will take place at 
St. Barnabas Episcopal Church, 10345 Montgomery Road 
in Montgomery. The concert is free.

B&T TALK WATER: EVERY DROP MATTERS!

Photo: Rain Garden featured in The Native Plant Herald

HELP INSPIRE OTHER  
GARDENERS WITH  
YOUR GARDEN!

YOUNG ARTIST CONCERTO COMPETITION CONCERT
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LEARN A LIFE-SAVING SKILL  
WITH MONTGOMERY  
FIREFIGHTERS
CPR, or cardio-pulmonary resuscitation, is an essential skill 
that everyone should learn. You do not need to be a medical 
professional to know or use CPR, and the Montgomery Fire 
Department offers quarterly classes to teach you how.

The next class is scheduled for Saturday, February 10,  
from 8:00 am – 2:00 pm at the Montgomery Safety Center

Basic Life Support for Healthcare Workers 8:00 – 10:00 am
HeartSaver CPR and AED 10:00 am – 12:00 pm
HeartSaver First Aid 12:00 – 2:00 pm

You never know when you may need this skill to save 
someone you love or to be a hero to a stranger. 

There is a fee to cover the cost of materials.

For more information or to sign up, please call 513-985-1633.

HELP INSPIRE OTHER  
GARDENERS WITH  
YOUR GARDEN!
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When the temperature dips and snow is falling, that may 
have you reaching for the rock salt.

 
But what impact does Rock salt have  
on our environment? 
Rock salt is sodium chloride, which is a pollutant. 
According to the US Geological Survey, the use of salt has 
more than doubled in the last four decades, which led to 
the discovery of troublesome impacts.1

•	 More salt on land and surface water means higher levels 
of salt in groundwater and drinking water, which can 
elevate blood pressure. Salt is not removed during the 
traditional water treatment process! Stormwater is rain 
or snow melt that travels across the land into sewers or 
streams that lead to the Ohio River.

•	 Salty water also affects 
infrastructure. Metal pipes and 
pumps corrode more quickly. 
Our vehicles and other property 
also corrode faster.

•	 Rock Salt is not safe for pets to 
eat! Also, salt attracts deer and 
other animals to the roads to lick 
the salt and increases ‘road kill’ 
and accidents with animals.

•	 Soil and plants can be damaged 
or killed. Salt reduces the 
permeability of soil. This causes 
nutrients to leach out of the soil 
into the environment. Plants will 
struggle to grow in salty soil and 
may not survive.

WINTER ICE, SECURE SAFETY AND HEALTH:  
STEM THE WAVE OF SALT ENTERING OUR WATERWAYS

And what can we do to reduce the quantity  
of salt from entering our waterways?
•	 Shovel Straightaway: Do not wait until the snow melts 

and turns to ice.

•	 Watch the Weather: Normal rock salt only works in 
temperatures above 15˚ F. 

•	 If ice forms, do not apply if the temperature is 15˚F  
or less.

•	 Reduce quantity of salt: “A 12-
once mug is enough to treat ten 
sidewalk squares or a 20–foot 
driveway”.2 Salt is very effective 
when spread evenly! A fertilizer 
spreader is an efficient way to 
distribute the salt evenly and 
reduce clumps.

•	 Reuse excess salt: Once the 
ice melts, sweep driveways and 
sidewalks to collect the “undissolved salt” and properly 
store it in a bucket for reuse.

•	 Use non-sodium, non-chloride alternatives.

o	 Coffee Grounds: Sprinkle the “grounds” from your 
morning coffee onto the ice.

o	 Bird seed or sand: Create Traction by spreading 
birdseed or sand over the ice. Note: Sand can create 
other water issues and should be swept up after use.

Submitted by Alice Aguilar, Environmental Advisory Commission Member
1. https://www.usgs.gov/media/files/salt-historical-statistics-data-series-140-2017-update
2. https://www.hcswcd.org/winter.html

Rock salt is a coarser form of table salt, used to melt ice 
on our roads and sidewalks. 
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GROUP FITNESS
Group Fitness Class Schedule 2024 - Session B 

Day Class Name Dates of Session No Class Session  
Length Time of Class Res. Non-Res.

Mon. Mixed Level Yoga 3/10 - 4/21 March 25 7 classes 9:30-10:30 a.m.  $42  $56 

Mon. Chair Yoga 3/10 - 4/21 8 classes 11:00 a.m.-2:00 p.m.  $48  $64 

Mon. Yang Style Tai Chi 3/10 - 4/21 8 classes  7:00 p.m.-8:00 p.m.  $80  $90 

Tue. Cardio Strength  
and Stretched 3/11 - 4/22 8 classes 9:00-10:00 a.m.  $48  $64 

Tue. Tai Chi 3/11 - 4/22 8 classes 10:20-11:20 a.m.  $80  $90 

Tue. Pilates 3/11 - 4/22 8 classes 6:00-7:00 p.m.  $48  $64 

Wed. Mixed Level Yoga 3/12 - 4/23 March 27 7 classes 9:30-10:30 a.m.  $42  $56 

Wed. Beginner Level Yoga 3/12 - 4/23 March 27 7 classes 11:00-12:00 a.m.  $42  $56 

Wed. Bootcamp 3/12 - 4/23 8 classes 6:00-7:00 p.m.  $48  $64 

Thur. Cardio Strength  
and Stretched 3/13 - 4/24 8 classes 9:00-10:00 a.m.  $48  $64 

Thur. Restorative Yoga 3/13 - 4/24 8 classes 11:00-12:00 p.m.  $48  $64 

Thur. Pilates 3/13 - 4/24 8 classes 6:00-7:00 p.m.  $48  $64 

Please visit the fitness page at montgomeryohio.gov for class descriptions, important information and registration.

SWIM TEAM REGISTRATION 
BEGINS IN MARCH
One of the best summer traditions in Montgomery is 
the Montgomery Makos Summer Swim Team. The team 
welcomes swimmers of all levels and abilities, ages 5-18,  
to join. The season focuses on technique, teamwork,  
and having fun.

Sign-ups for returning families 
start on March 6 and open to  
the community on March 20.

The team practices daily and 
has weekly meets against teams in the Tri-County Swim 
League before concluding the season at Championships. 
It’s a ton of fun for everyone!

We look forward to seeing everyone at the pool  
this summer!

Visit montgomeryohio.gov for more details.
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Public Works
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City Hall
513-891-2424

Emergency
911
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•	Police Dept.
	 513-985-1600

•	Fire Dept.
	 513-985-1633
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Montgomery, Ohio 45242
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FEBRUARY 2024 EVENTS

SUNDAY MONDAY TUESDAY WEDNESDAY THURSDAY FRIDAY SATURDAY

1 2 3

4 5 6 7 8 9 10

11 12 13 14 15 16 17

18 19 20 21 22 23 24

25 26 27 28 29

.
Planning Commission,  
City Hall, 7:00 p.m.

Beautification and Tree 
Commission, Public Works, 
8:30 a.m. 

Council Business Session,  
City Hall, 6:00 p.m. 

Parks and Recreation  
Commission, City Hall,  
6:30 p.m.

CPR/First Aid Certification 
Class, Montgomery Safety 
Center, 10 a.m. – 2:00 p.m.

.

Environmental Advisory  
Commission, City Hall,  
5:00 p.m.

Landmarks Commission,  
City Hall, 6:00 p.m.

Cardboard Recycling,  
7315 Cornell Road,  
10:00 a.m. – 1:00 p.m.

Presidents’ Day Program for 
Kids, registration required
Planning Commission,  
City Hall, 7:00 p.m.

Sister Cities Commission,  
City Hall, 6:30 p.m.

City Council Work Session,  
City Hall, 6:00 p.m. .

Arts Commission,  
City Hall, 5:00 p.m.

Diversity & Inclusion  
Commission, City Hall, 4:00 p.m.
Board of Zoning Appeals,  
City Hall, 7:00 p.m.

All event dates are subject to change or cancellation. Check the website and social media for the most up-to-date information.


